
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  14th April 2016
Present:
Councillors James Burton (Chair)


Councillors Anne Lee, Clark Mitchell and Mike Tebbutt.
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton

(Counties) (Chair)

Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Sandra Nash

(Counties)

Trevor Nash 

(Counties)

Ken Burnage

(Thorpe Malsor)

Victor Woodcock 

(Burton Latimer)

Ray Maylin


(Highfield Road)

Brent Woodford

(Ashley)
Hayley Fountain

(Broughton)

Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)

Evelyn Odame

(Athelstan Road)

Doreen Meagan

(Haynes Road)

Chris Bell


(Haynes Road)

Larraine Morland

(Ashley)

Also Present:
John Conway

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Darren Ibell

(Housing)

Max Salsbury

(Housing)

Andrea Cooper

(Housing)
Simon Haile

(Environmental Care)

Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)
Dean Mitchell

(Finance)

Anne Ireson

(Democratic Services)

15.TF.96
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Bellamy, Don, Howes and Jim French.
15.TF.97
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
15.TF.98
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 11th February and 10th March 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.TF.99
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
15.TF.82 – Repairs to Attic Door
It was noted that the broken attic door reported at the last meeting had now been repaired.
15.TF.100
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
It was reported that council tenants were being told that there was currently a two-year wait for a wet-room.  The Head of Housing asked for details of specific cases so that individual circumstances could be looked into and a direct response given to the tenant
Doreen Meagan and Chris Bell (Haynes Road) and Larraine Morland (Ashley) were welcomed to the meeting
15.TF.101
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME

Simon Haile provided a programme update to the forum on various ongoing projects including the replacement of external doors and electrical upgrades.  It was noted that 50 out of 76 properties listed for aids and adaptations work during 2015/16 had been completed by the end of March.


During discussion it was noted that work to replace front doors in Victoria Street, Kettering would be completed in approximately the next six weeks.


It was agreed that figures from the tenant satisfaction survey would be made available at the next meeting, although it was noted that in general, tenant satisfaction levels were above average.

15.TF.102 
KEYWAYS ALLOCATIONS POLICY
The Housing Solutions Manager delivered a presentation on the review of the Keyways Housing Allocation Scheme. The review was necessary due to legislative changes, the housing market, government policy and anomalies with the current scheme, and also to ensure transparency and consistency.

The review was subject to a six-week consultation period which would end on 24th April. It was proposed to take a report to the Council’s Executive, possibly in May, with a provisional start date of 8th June 2016.

The review of the scheme would ensure that Housing Authorities remained relevant to local people and enabled eligible applicants to have a realistic chance of being rehoused. 
15.TF.103
CHANGES TO PERSONAL FINANCES AND THE SUPPORT AVAILABLE LOCALLY

A presentation was given by the Tenancy Services Manager outlining the key changes that would affect tenants’ personal finances and the support available locally.

Leaflets on the Life Plan Service were available at the meeting.


Tenants reported that some residents had faced an 11% increase in their Council Tax this year due to the changes to Council Tax Support and concern was expressed that this could result in higher rent arrears.

It was noted that officers were working with Universal Credit claimants on a one-to-one basis and were giving them advice and information.  The situation was being monitored on a regular basis on all levels and tenants would only be evicted as a last resort. The number of evictions had gone down this year. Evictions were only carried out in cases where there was a clear lack of co-operation by the tenant, as eviction was not a good outcome for the tenant or the Council.  Court costs had also risen by 30% recently.

In response to a question regarding prospective tenants’ ability to pay their rent, the Forum noted that an affordability assessment was carried out prior to a tenancy being offered, which was followed up by a further check at six weeks, with home visits at three, six and nine months. Further visits were undertaken upon request.

It was noted that the rise in homelessness recently was mainly as a result of evictions from the private sector. However, the proposed changes to the Allocations Policy would help to contain the situation. Budgeting services were available to all tenants, whether they held tenancies in the private or public sector.

AGREED

that an update report be brought back to a future meeting of the Tenants’ Forum
15.TF.104
COMMUNAL CLEANING PILOT

A presentation was given by the Neighbourhood Manager and the Tenancy Services Manager on the Communal Cleaning Pilot for Block Cleaning at the Highfield Road Estate.

It was noted that the pilot had been necessary as internal communal areas were unsatisfactory in the majority of blocks and residents had raised repeated concerns about the poor conditions in the past.  The pilot would continue for twelve months.


The intended cleaning schedule, with defined frequencies, was outlined.


It was noted that there was currently only one block agreement in place, with all tenants in the block participating in a cleaning schedule.  However, there was a need to take a standard approach and apply any scheme across the estate as tenancies could change.  As yet, there was no indication of costs. Tenants were assured that the cost of communal cleaning would be affordable for residents.


In response to a question regarding security of external doors, it was noted that the Council were currently working on a programme to ensure all external security doors were operational this financial year.

15.TF.105
CONNECT
It was reported that the Easter edition of Connect had been published at the end of March. The summer edition was now in its planning stages and the Forum was asked for suggestions as to the content.
It was suggested that ‘Promoting Tenant Involvement’ should be an item, with tenants being urged to join community groups.
15.TF.106
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that work was continuing on the Action Plan with Simon and Darren. Reports would continue to be brought to the Forum. 
A Development and Training Day had been held on 13th April, which would ensure skills were current.  Any suggestions for the topic of the next review should be submitted to Martyn.

15.TF.107
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Future meetings
It was AGREED that the Housing Tour should be brought forward to 9th June as the Council Chamber would be unavailable for a meeting due to the preparatory work for the June Referendum.
New-build Council Houses

It was AGREED that progress on five new properties (houses and bungalows) in Laburnum Crescent, Kettering would be reported to the Tenants’ Forum, including a site visit before they were let.

Flats in Windmill Avenue

Problems with bins not being emptied would be investigated by Simon Haile.

15.TF.108
PRIZE DRAW


The winner of the prize draw was Ken Burnage.
15.TF.109
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next two meetings of the forum were as follows:-
Housing Tour – 9th June

Next meeting – 14th July
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.55 pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
AI
Tenants Forum No. 5
14.04.16

